APPROVED MINUTES
These are the Approved Minutes of the June 26, 2013 monthly meeting of the Walden Woods Conservancy Board of Directors to be presented at a future meeting of the Board of Directors for approval.

Due to the absence of Director Herrick, Director Bernier and Director Onessimo, the Board first established that it in fact had a quorum to proceed.  Then Director Webber made a motion, seconded by Director Boccuzzi to allow Board Treasurer Andrew Lattimer to run the meeting in the absence of the President and Vice President.  The motion passed unanimously.

1. Call To Order: The meeting was called to order by Board Treasurer Andrew Lattimer at 7 o’clock p.m. Directors present were: John Boccuzzi, Susan Raupach, Joseph Sikora, Warren Johnson, Andrew Lattimer(Treasurer), Cori-Lynn Webber(Secretary), Glenn Brand,  Susan Atwater and Diane Timpson; Directors Herrick, Onessimo, and Bernier were absent.  Mr. Jeff Byers of Elite property management, LLC was also present until 8:41 p.m, when the meeting ended.

2. Approval of Minutes: The Minutes for the May 2013 Board of Directors meeting previously published on the Conservancy website and presented to this meeting of the Board for acceptance were reviewed and the following changes were proposed:  
· The Boundary Draft was not adopted.
· By Director Johnson: on page 9, item 7 be replace the word “felt” on the second and fourth lines with the word “stated”.
· On page 10, item 8 a, 10th line replace the word “felt” with the word “stated”.
· On page 10, delete the last two sentences in item 8a

· On page 12, replace the word “arts” in item 9d to “Bart’s”.

· On page 13, subparagraph F, line 10 remove the sentence beginning “Director Johnson informed Mr. Tower that the Ridge is all limited common element and therefore...” And replace it with “Director Johnson stated that the Ridge is all common elements and that the aesthetics within the Ridge can be regulated by the standards Committee.” 

· Director Johnson also requested that on page 10, at the bottom of section 8a. That an attribution of the last two sentences be made more clear.  This will be done by adding the words “she continued” before the word that on the third line from the bottom of that paragraph to establish that those words are attributable to Director Webber.

· By Director Boccuzzi:  On page 8 in the first paragraph, line 10 remove the word “originally” and replace the words “take care” with “look at”.
MOTION:  Director Lattimer made a motion seconded by Director Sikora:  To accept the Minutes as amended.  Motion passed unanimously.
3. Treasurer’s Report:  Director Lattimer reported that the Community is actually doing better than the year to date projections. The only caveat being that we have already spent the entire snow removal budget for 2013. We have spent $676 more than the actual annual budget for 2013 for snow.
There was discussion regarding the Russo Contract and why we are so under budget.  The contract apparently contemplates additional fees for re-visits per storm. Mr. Byers reports that Russo supplies a pre-treatment (that’s the one included visit) and then charges extra for clearing the snow.  Based upon this representation it would appear that the Community is paying extra for each snowstorm that requires a pre-treatment.  Clarification – Director Atwater amended this statement to reflect that the current contract with Russo includes a pretreatment with salt and then one clearing of snow.  It costs extra for additional salt.  There are no additional charges for additional snow removal unless heavy equipment is required during the course of a storm.
Director Lattimer also reported that he has received the information regarding investments from Mr. Byers and he will be looking at what recommendations he will make regarding moving reserve investments.
4. Unit Owners Forum:
John Webber: Mr. Webber commented on the draft summary of counsel area boundaries provided by Director Johnson and attached to the last set of Minutes. As a member of the Boundary Committee and a prior member of the Board of Directors, Mr. Webber felt that a lot more information could be included in such a document including perhaps a discussion of informal practices as to payment relative to the Community’s boundaries over the years.  He also reminded the Board that previous Boards had voted in reallocations of Council expenses, removing certain items from Council budgets and placing them into the Conservancy sometimes over the objections of certain Councils.   Mr. Webber felt that this document required more history if it was going to be adopted by the Board.

Genevieve Lattimer: Mrs. Lattimer was also a member of the Council Boundaries Committee. She reviewed the document noted above as a draft and stated that this document omits three years of active ad hoc volunteer Committee work and fails to document the practices of the community for its first 15 years. She reported that in her opinion the group had come to an agreement while Barry Towers was Board President and then following Barry’s departure the Committee’s work was marginalized if not ignored.  Mrs. Lattimer feels that the community needs time to review what the Board is doing and that the Board needs to stop using maintenance costs as a basis to redraw the lines for the Councils, rather than using the history and what does exist on the maps.
Peter DeBisschop: Inquired as to the end of the year balances reported on in the May Minutes. He wanted to know what the actual numbers were for each Council and the Conservancy and those were given to the attendees present orally by the Secretary.
Deb Giampolo: Also wished to comment on the Council boundaries draft document. She was confused by the document on the website since the discussions didn’t incorporate the discussions of the Committee which began in 2006, perhaps even earlier. She feels that the draft document skips about four years of discussions and progress.  Mrs. Giampolo found the October 2008 memo mentioned in the Draft.  The memo incorporates a list of multiple items which were not incorporated into Director Johnson’s draft, which only included one of the points made in the memo. She also inquired as to why this document is needed, and why Director Johnson felt that this document was necessary. She felt that if the community does in fact need a history document so that people can intelligently vote on a Declaration Amendment, that document needs to be drafted by those who were involved in that activity and it needs to provide a complete and clear history of all of the activities not just the Board vote. Secretary’s note: see Old Business for further discussion on this topic.
5. Property Manager's Report:  Mr. Byers indicated that he has done his regular walks through and has listed the problems that they are dealing with in his inspection reports. 

He reported that the storm at the end of May caused tree damage to three large trees one on Scarlet Lane on the wood line blew out a transformer and the irrigation system. One hit a tree by the pool and the third hit a tree on the Green and “peeled it like a banana”. Mr. Byers has filed claims for all three trees. He noted that it is unclear given the fact that there are two separate insurance policies and therefore two separate deductibles for those policies whether or not these losses will exceed the applicable deductibles.  There was some discussion as to what constitutes Conservancy and what constitutes the different Councils.  Mr. Byers is filling out the applications as he sees fit.  He will report back to the Board on the claims.
Mr. Byers was asked to give the Board mock budgets for 2014 with the numbers that he can provide. He did not do so. He states that he needs at least eight months worth of numbers in order to provide a good estimate.  He can provide estimated numbers for some things at the next Board meeting in July.

Mr. Byers has been reviewing the Reserve Study. He feels the community needs repairs or replacement of the cabana roofs and pavilion roof between the cabanas at the pool. He also states that the sidewalk from Walden Meadow Road, down past the tennis courts to the pool at the unit owner’s gate, needs to be redone. He noted that there is a cedar tree along that walkway whose roots have lifted the sidewalk. Something needs to be done about the roots and/or the tree. The Reserve Study also calls for replacing the parking lots at the Meeting House. Mr. Byers reported that he will send out to bid to three companies the on the Green parking lots and the sidewalk at the pool.
On the subject of budgets, Director Lattimer requested that Mr. Byers provide the Board with more than one year worth of numbers in order to compare when looking at the budgets.

Regarding the quotes on Walden Meadow Island, at the entrance into Walden Woods, Mr. Byers stated that bidding the electrical separately from the landscaping makes sense to him since the landscaper who is acting as a general contractor will naturally markup the electrical bids. Directors Lattimer and Boccuzzi felt that the contracting should be together and that the landscaper should be responsible for getting the whole job done even if that costs more.

MOTION:  A motion was made by Director Johnson and seconded by Director Timpson:  To have the Property Manager obtain three bids on the Walden Meadow Island plan provided by Mrs. Levine. The motion passed unanimously.

Mr. Byers will again take some time to look at the Reserve Study and encourage the Board members to do so as well. At the August meeting
, we will look at paving, landscaping and roof quotes.
Director Atwater indicated her feeling that because there was an asterix with a $17,000 number noted on the 2013 Budget as “landscaping”, that in fact there was a vote of the Homeowners to spend $17,000 on landscaping the entryway at Walden Meadow Island. Mr. Byers explained that that was not a vote on any particular quotes for landscaping on the island and that still requires additional vote on that because the number was not included within the budget the Homeowners did not in fact vote on it.  Director Webber agreed saying that we have a budget for purpose and that if the budget does not make it clear to the Homeowners that the budget takes money out of reserves that was not allocated within the Reserve Study for that purpose.  To spend the money that way without homeowner approval would be circumventing the budget process. She also stated that while many of the members of the Board of Directors are equally as interested as she is in getting the Walden Meadow Island repaired and looking better, spending the kind of money that is being proposed without homeowner input doesn’t follow the budgeting process. Director Johnson then brought up the monuments and patio walls and stones that are due in 2015. They are apparently reserved for $34,365. He asked if Mr. Byers is looking into those items and suggested that these items need to be looked at before 2015. Mr. Byers replied staying that Nick at N & D Masonry, is the mason the community normally uses is working on getting quotes on Conservancy needs. It may be that the Board can do some of the masonry work rather than replacing the decking at the pool which does not really appear to need replacing and Mr. Byers opinion.  This can all be discussed as part of the budgeting.

Director Webber reminded Mr. Byers that the pool also needs replacement of the furniture in next year’s or the following year’s budget.

Mr. Byers pointed out that the reserve was overfunded last year and that we do have extra money that has now transferred into the Conservancy River reserves. Director Lattimer requested that Mr. Byers look at 2015 and move critical things in 2015 into 2014.
Director Johnson requested the property manager’s advice on all items needed in 2014 whether or not they are actually listed in the Reserve Study in 2014. He would like a list of things we need with prices so that we can budget necessary items in the 2014 budget. Mr. Byers stated that the Board of Directors should take some time to review the Reserve Study as well, stating that this is our Reserve Study and we have the right to adjust and shift as needed. He would appreciate the input of the Board members on items they feel need to be prioritized.  He pointed out that in his opinion the community needs a more active tree maintenance program since the trees are getting larger and much more expensive to maintain and the community has the privilege of owning many beautiful trees which require maintenance.
MOTION:  Director Webber made a motion seconded by Director Johnson: That the Property Manager prepare an evaluation of the Reserve Study and make a recommendation to the Board at its July 2013 meeting regarding needed repairs and upgrades to the Community in 2014, and further that he bring the Board competitive bidding for all needed projects for the July meeting.   The motion passed unanimously.

Director Boccuzzi was struck by the comment of Mr. Byers that paving for on the Green was not included in the Reserve Study.  He inquired as to whether there is anything else within the community that is missing in the Reserve Study. Mr. Byers replied that he believes the Reserve Study writers believed that on the Green was a public road and not a private road and that would explain why no maintenance costs for on the Green were included in the Reserve Study. He reiterated that as a community we have to make notes in the Reserve Study and shift things as necessary. He recommended that in 3 to 4 years we consider performing another Reserve Study. Director Boccuzzi inquired of the Property Manager why the Reserve Study Company has not amended its error. The Property Manager will communicate with Reserve advisors and asked them to add on the Green road into its study, for no additional charge since they ignored a major element in the community expenses. Director Boccuzzi wondered if Reserve Advisor has some legal responsibility for not including the road expense and are reserves.

MOTION:  Director Lattimer made a motion seconded by Director Atwater:  That the operating budget provided to the Board for the next meeting should include 2011 through 2013 actual costs along with 2014 numbers in draft for the Boards use. The motion passed unanimously.
Director Webber acknowledged Mr. Byers concerns that there are many numbers he cannot provide and asked him to simply provide the numbers he is able to provide as estimates.

The Property Manager was instructed to add the budgeting into New Business on the Agenda for the next meeting.
Director Lattimer then inquired as to the status on the financial statements comparison he had previously requested. The Property Manager has not heard back. He admitted that he wasn’t sure what he was asking for and that the auditing company was confused by his request. Director Lattimer agreed to email what he was looking for to Mr. Byers so that Mr. Byers can follow up.

Director Webber noted that in the work orders there is at least one if not more items that have not been repaired in a timely manner. Mr. Byers explained that there is one property listed on the property report that has a leak which cannot be found and that it is why it is taking so long to repair it and it appears multiple times. He feels most repairs are done in a timely manner.

Further Director Webber asked Mr. Byers for the answer to her question from two meetings ago as to why the budget has jumped so exponentially for the Conservancy over the last five years. Mr. Byers said that other than providing Director Webber with copies of the budgets, which he has asked Ms. Mumford do, he cannot answer her question.

6. Old Business:
a. Boundaries:  Director Johnson is still waiting for a call back from Fuss and O’Neill, the surveyors, regarding the survey. He has still not received the information that he provided to the surveyor as instruction of what to include. Director Johnson asked that we consider adopting a factual history.  It does not have to be the initial draft he provided.  He cites as the purpose for the factual history that the Homeowners need to be able to review the reasons for the proposed declaration amendment. This document is intended to give the community a factual background to allow them to vote on the boundary proposal. Director Johnson concedes that this is a controversial issue and noted that there were things that the Village was asked to pay for in the past which it should not have been their sole responsibility. He also noted that there is a lot of acrimony and problems that have occurred related to this Boundary issue and the financial obligations of the various Councils. He voiced that he thought the Community was past the stage of contention on this issue that we were essentially in agreement as to the Declaration change.  He now acknowledges that we are not. He does not wish to be out front on this issue and acknowledged that if you put in a complete history, this document will have to be several pages long. He requested that someone else take over the responsibility of putting together a complete history. He expressed his hope that the community can eventually adopt a resolution on the Council area boundaries. He feels that boundaries are needed per the Declaration and that they would solve a lot of the disagreements. He requests that the Minutes specifically ask that if someone in the Boundaries Committee would be willing that they volunteer to draft a more complete document.
Director Atwater stated that she doesn’t feel an additional or more complete history is necessary. She feels that the Board voted and the community should simply adopt the Board’s vote in her opinion.
Director Boccuzzi stated that he, as a new resident in the community, would appreciate a concise, simple, easy to read explanation perhaps with maps that show what was covered before and what is being contemplated now.  He stated that he would find this helpful in making his decision as to whether or not to sign off on the Declaration Amendment, and agreed that a complete document is necessary.

Director Lattimer agreed that if there were items missing, members of the Boundary Committee or those who would know what was done should make comments as to the original draft.

Director Webber stated that since this is a document to assist the Unit Owners in deciding whether or not they want to sign off on the Declaration Amendment, that the history has to be complete to show all sides of the issue and that to take the position that the Board has voted therefore the Unit Owners should rubberstamp that is not appropriate. The Unit Owners need to understand what the Board has decided to do and they need to understand why members of the community believe that the Board’s action was inappropriate. She feels that the current history document as drafted does not fully accomplish that goal.

Director Timpson agrees that a more complete history is necessary and inquired of Mrs. Lattimer who was still present at the meeting and kept the Minutes for the Boundary Committee meeting whether or not there was a summary that existed. Mrs. Lattimer agreed to email the Board the existing summary of the boundary Committee’s prior activities.

Director Boccuzzi inquired as to whether or not resurrecting the Boundary Committee again would be appropriate. There was no resolution on that issue.
7. New Business:
a. Big Walden Pond: Director Brand wanted to bring up an issue with respect to fishing in Big Walden Pond.  He noted as he has in the past that we have nonresidents fishing the Pond and that he has a concern about the fishing in the Pond and the dead fish that they are finding left by the pond. He wondered whether the Document Committee could consider adding some rules regarding fishing in Big Walden Pond to try and protect both the fish and the Pond. The Pond has some very large bass and Director Brand would like to consider a catch and release policy, a restriction on night fishing policy and the requirement that barbless hooks be used so that the fish are not killed when regular hooks are removed. At Director Timpson’s question, Director Brand stated that he knows of only three people who regularly fish the Pond.  The Property Manager stated that this could be done through a Rule change. Director Webber with help from a member of the audience pointed out that Section 10.4 of the Rules addresses fishing and that perhaps the Environmental Committee could suggest some Rule changes following the Declarations requirements. Directors Lattimer, Sikora, Boccuzzi, and Webber agreed that this is a fine idea and encouraged Director Brand to follow up on it, by creating some proposed rules and presenting those as required by the declaration.

8. Committee Reports:
a. Environmental Committee  Report was given by Director Brand.  There is one more load of stone to be spread out.  The Committee is using some of its allocated money to buy tools which it has previously been borrowing from Homeowners. In July Russo will be spraying the Ivy and pruning the trail. This is always been done by the Committee in the past. The new sign on the trail extension will be going in on the blue trail. The Environmental Committee will need more members.
b. Communications: Peter DeBisschop reported that the newsletter for August will be going out in the call is in July for articles to be posted in the August newsletter.

c. Meeting House: Peter DeBisschop reported that this weekend is the last scheduled rental if no other rentals come in the painting party will occur to paint the lower portion of the meeting house. The meeting house Committee also purchased a dehumidifier to place in the basement to prevent humidity impacting store documents.  
d. Social Committee:  Roland Bernier was not present and did not send a report.
e. Welcome: Ruth Johnson reported that since the last Conservancy Board meeting nine welcome letters have been sent five visits have occurred and there is currently 11 units that require visits. Mrs. Johnson also pointed out that her Committee could use additional members.
f. Standards : Director Sikora reported for his Committee that six (6) AAI’s, one (1) in the Duplexes and five (5) in the Village have been reviewed.
g. Garden: Director Bernier is on vacation and did not send in a report. Directors Raupach and Boccuzzi who both utilize the garden said that things are going well.
h. Document:  Peter DeBisschop began by asking the Board to look to page 39 of its Board packet which includes a calendar of proposed dates for the Board and the community to adopt. The calendar includes new items that the Board and the community have not done before. For example it includes a requirement that the budget have a Reserve Study analysis within it each year.  He also reported that the Documents Committee is in the process of reviewing the Bylaws and hopes to have its analysis completed for the August meeting.  He reminded the Board members that a draft of the Committee’s work so far has been forwarded for their review and that all comments are welcome.
MOTION:  A motion was made by Director Lattimer seconded by Director Sikora:  That we table the proposed calendar to the next meeting especially cents Directors Herrick Onessimo and Bernier were absent.  Motion passed unanimously.
MOTION:  The meeting was adjourned at 8:41 p.m. by motion of Director Boccuzzi and seconded by Director Timpson.  The motion passed unanimously.  

Respectfully Submitted,
Cori-Lynn Webber, Secretary 

Walden Woods Conservancy, Inc. Board of Directors

ACTION ITEMS: 
1. Mr. Byers will follow up on the tree insurance claims and report back to the Board.

2. Mr. Byers will provide the Board with draft budgets that include estimated numbers with his educated guess and the basis for those numbers per the declaration requirements for same.  He will estimate where he can and attempt to fill in as much as possible with explanations as to the numbers included.  He will provide the Board with all quotes for the projects identified as probably or possible in next year’s budget including those he feels are needed.  

3. Mr. Byers will obtain three bids on the Walden Meadow island plan provided by Mrs. Levine.

4. Mr. Byers will follow up with Nick at N & D Masonry regarding the monuments and patio walls and stones within the community and get quotes for those projects that need to be completed before they come up in the Reserve Study as noted in 2015.
5. Mr. Byers will check the pool furniture to determine if it needs replacing and if so obtain quotes to replace it as needed.
6. Mr. Byers will review the Reserve Study as well as making his rounds of the Community as usual and give the Board advice on all items he feels are needed in 2014 whether or not they are actually listed in the Reserve Study in 2014. Mr. Byers will provide a list of things we need with prices so that we can budget necessary items in the 2014 budget. 

7. Mr. Byers will communicate with Reserve Advisors and asked them to add on the Green Road into its study, for no additional charge since they ignored a major element in the community expenses in their Study.

8. Mr. Byers will ensure that the Operating Budget provided to the Board for the next meeting should include 2011 through 2013 actual costs along with 2014 numbers in draft for the Board’s use.
9. The property manager was instructed to add the budgeting into new business on the agenda the for the next meeting.
10. Director Lattimer agreed to email what he was looking for in the audit comparison he has requested to Mr. Byers so that Mr. Byers can follow up with the Community’s auditor for the requested information.

� Reminder to Secretary to add this to the Agenda for August Meeting. 
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